MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, November 7, 2017
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Judith M. Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor


Joan Kramar 
Carrie Bosacco, Deputy Clerk


Karen Lane President
William Blaney, Acting Solicitor 



Joselyn O. Rich 








Mantura Gallagher  
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 

Charles C. Krafczek 
James Craft, CFO
 


     
Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press on January 4, 2017. 
SALUTE TO THE FLAG
Administration & Finance
Councilmember Lane – Reported that the Stone Harbor Library had 20,000 people come in June, July and August of this year. On the Saturday of Harvest Festival 240 visited the Library.  
O & E Budgets

Mayor & Council last year budget $8,875, this year request for $12,987, primary increase in payment of expenses for American Legion various programs provided to the Borough.
Administrator $28,000 proposed $29,000 for 2018. Two major increases, promotional advertising and increase for flood maps and brochures. 
Borough Clerk $19,500 will remain same for 2018.
Assessor budget decreased postage in budget twice. Only increase was for tax maps, $2,500 to $5,000 for putting drainage easements on the tax maps. Reval near completion, estimated date November 20, 2017. Letters will go out last week in November, then informal reviews with Vital in the old library for two weeks in December. 

Tax Collector increase $1,020. Contract between County Tax Board and Vital always had an optional line item where the County opted to pay for the printing of the tax bills. In 2017, they decided not to do that, however Vital comped the bills. Starting next year we will pay for the printing of our own bills which is about $1,500, she dropped other lines items by $500. Utility budget will remain flat.

Direct debit program was very successful. Tax receipt are coming in, printing water bills. 

 CFO $58,660 this year proposed $57,960 down $700.  Two lines changed, decrease NJEIT administrative fees, line increased was payroll processing. 
Construction budget increased two computers outdated. Only area that was increased. Question to put this in capital. If so, O&E will be remain flat. 
Building permits for Sept and Oct, 10 new homes, demolition permits were 19. 

Zoning new FEMA maps were effective October 5th and it will affect zoning and will be discussed at next Planning Board meeting on Monday. With new map called limited moderate wave action line which goes all along the bay and brings a lot of homes into the coastal “A” zone. We have to work this out in our Zoning ordinances and get rid of some discrepancies.   
Zoning Board $12,600 budget, going up to $13,650. Office supplies for zoning officer, all supplies coming out of this budget. Tuition and training, have a new member coming up. 

Planning Board last year $23,660, this year $23,585, slight reduction in office supplies.

Engineer

Engineering + Planning Report

Borough of stone harbor

Prepared by Edward Dennis Jr. PE, PP, CME
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	grant applications


FY2018 NJDOT Local Aid Program

Our office transmitted a proposal to the Borough dated August 8, 2017 to prepare and submit grant applications.  A municipal aid application was submitted for 92nd Street from Third Avenue to Sunset Drive, and street ends at 100th, 101st, 102nd, 108th and 110th Streets on October 6, 2017.

FY2018 NJDCA Small Cities Program

Our office was authorized to process the application and work has been completed.

The grant application was submitted to the NJDCA.

	capital projects


Sanitary Sewer, Water Main, Storm Sewer, Beach Outfall Improvement Project– Phase 3
The project is in the process of closeout and the Contractor is working on punchlist items.

FY2016 Utility and Road Program
The project is in the process of closeout and the Contractor is working on punchlist items.

Reconstruction of Golden Gate Road 
The contractor has completed punchlist items.
Sewer laterals have been replaced.

Final paving to be completed by November 25, 2017.
Resurfacing of First Avenue, 105th Street and 107th Street
The project is complete and the Contractor is working on punchlist items.

NJDEP Flood Hazard Risk Reduction and Resiliency Program

The NJDEP has awarded $2.7 million dollars in grant funds for this project.

Our office is coordinating with the Cape May County’s Engineer office to discuss a strategic interlocal agreement.

Survey and base maps are complete; design is in progress.

FY2016/2017 NJDOT Local Aid Program – 95th Street

The Borough was notified by the NJDOT that $179,000.00 was allocated under FY2016 and $158,000.00 under FY2017 for the reconstruction of 95th Street from First Avenue to Third Avenue.

Survey and design is complete for FY2016.

Proposal has been submitted for FY2017.

Work will continue upon Borough direction.

Police Station Expansion

RV&W prepared bid documents for a one-story expansion and renovation of the police station.  The bid opening occurred on October 11, 2017.

A contract will be awarded pending availability of funds.

93rd Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Replacement
The NJDEP treatment works permit application is ready for signature.

Geotechnical soil boring work and laboratory analysis is complete.
Design is being coordinated with the FHRRRP project. 

Cape May County Open Space Program - Bikeway Initiative
The Borough has received funding from Cape May County Open Space Board to re-stripe the Second Avenue Bike Lanes, construct a Bike Rest Stop at 82nd Street and Bike Racks at 94th Street.
Work is 75% complete.

Clerk’s reports

CFO

Cash Balance

$4,978,652.36

Disbursement

1,379,742.47
W & S 

$   804,603.71




     74,893.74

Borough Clerk

$2,748.00
Construction
          $47,911.00

Public Works O&E Budget 
Public Works – DPW General was at $101,400 going up to $140,200 mainly because of the uniform contract which is $38,000, and is now part of the union contract. Some items have been shifted around and some reduced.  Materials & Paint went up because previously it has been taken out of other line items. 
Buildings & Grounds – Split out the janitorial and building maintenance supplies. Uniforms here have gone up, because of winter gear and boots still have to be supplied. 
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Safety Compliance – Item increased for cost of service contracts, fire extinguishers, alarm systems. 

Solid Waste – Up $1,000. Cover maintenance on equipment.

CMCMUA Sanitary Landfill – Annual Fees – increased at 2% not sure of final number yet

Water & Sewer General – New Homes – New Services - Utilities stand alone, pay for themselves.   Anticipated amount of what we will have to put out next year.  Electric, gas and chlorine all went up.  
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Public Work Report

Highlights
Beaches & Streets

· ADA Mats have been removed from all beach accesses.

· Paving of utility lateral continues as weather permits. 18.92 tons of asphalt was laid down in September by the department.

· 103rd Street ADA beach access is under repairs at this time and will be closed until repairs are completed.

· Marina floating docks are scheduled for removal November 15th and bubbler system will be installed soon after.

· Parking kiosks & meter heads have been removed and stored for the winter.

· Sand fence on the beach  from 80th to 95th street is in the process of being install at the toe of our dunes with the help of our Solid Waste Crew on the Thursday’s and Friday’s weather permitting.

Buildings
· Concession stands have been removed from the beach along with electric service.  Stands are stored at 95th beach parking lot where they will be inspected for repair work to be completed over the winter months.

· Over 300 hours was spent Special Events and seasonal decorations in September.

· Monthly Safety inspections are complete by this department, which include Borough Hall, 4 Wells Houses and 2 Lift Stations, 5 Public Works Buildings, Ladders, Fire Extinguishers, Eye Wash Stations and Emergency Exit Signs.

· The Department has begun work at the Public Works Office to reconfigure the work space for supervisors, administrative assistant and office clerk.  Moving a doorway and constructing a counter space within the office so that contractors and residents visiting our office do not have to stand in the hallway to do business.

Grounds
· Weekly lawn cuts continue with the above normal temperatures.

· Irrigation systems are being winterized and should be completed by the end of the month.

· Bird Sanctuary’s Holly Path has been cleared of debris and is open for the winter. All Sanctuary paths are inspected weekly and after wind storm events to clear fallen branches and debris.

· All urns and hanging baskets have be cleaned of their flowers and Island mulch beds are 
· being cleared of annuals plants and dead material.

Automotive
· Monthly service of Police vehicles is completed by this department.
· Monthly inspection of Fire Department vehicles are completed the first of each month.
· A shared service request from Middle Township to paint a Rescue Squad supervisor vehicle is close to completion and should be back in service today.
· Middle Township Police Department has requested that we paint a few of their OEM Hummer vehicles has also come to Public Works and will be considered for the near 
· future.
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Solid Waste
· This crew is working in the winter residential collection schedule of trash & recycle on Monday, Wednesday and Friday.  Commercial is five days a week.
· Tonnage numbers continue to drop for trash with recycling numbers continue to rise which help our percentage rates getting to 50% 
· Brush & tree limbs collection tonnage rose in September due to the amount of storms during the month.
· This crew will be working with the Beaches & Street Department on the beach installing sand fence at the north end from 80th to 94th street.
Water & Sewer

· Hydrant Flushing is underway throughout the Borough which is a requirement by DEP.  This process removes medals and stagnation from the water mains.  Residents may experience low water pressure for a short time when crews are flushing in their area.  Also residents may have discolored water and should be advised if this happens they should remove filter scream from their faucets and run water till clear.  This operation will use close to 0.5 million gallons of water.

· September water use was down 0.6886 million gallons from this time last year.

· 16 final meter reads have been completed and 89 mark outs where done in September.  Mark outs where completed for various utility work such as electric and gas companies.

· Golden Gate road should be ready for top pavement by next week pending punch list item completion.
Councilmember Parzych asked about the report of filling holes in the bulkheads. Grant said there are a few areas with breaches in the bulkhead. One between the steel bulkhead on the southwest corner at the Marina. Another one off the parking lot off Third Avenue between our property and the neighbors on the southwest corner.  We have two bulkheads that are going to need to be replaced, one at 114th Street, is rotting out from the base, the other at 94th street. Councilmember Parzych asked about beach outfall pipes checked daily, but how often in the bay checked. Grant said they are checked less frequently.   
PLANNING BOARD REPORT – Mayor Davies-Dunhour-
The Planning Board last met on Monday, October 16. At that meeting the board voted to approve Mott Associates to complete a Utility Line Relocation Feasibility Study for the relocation of the transmission lines installed on Second Avenue. The idea of completing this study had been discussed at the last Master Plan Review Sub Committee meeting which was held on Wednesday, October 4. The subcommittee agreed that a feasibility study would be helpful.

Mott Associates submitted a proposal to the Planning Board that will not exceed $10,000. As Council is aware we approved money for the Planning Board to hire consultants and experts to facilitate the review and updating of the Master Plan.

The details of the proposal are as follows: Mayor read a portion of the proposal:
MOTT PROPOSAL

*We will review Atlantic City Electric’s cost proposal for the second phase as it relates to relocating phase I;

*We will meet and discuss with Atlantic City Electric at length the problems they feel would 
result from putting the electric lines underground as well as what role they will be willing to assume to ensure the completion of any work associated if it is deemed feasible;

*We will look at ways to reduce costs to make the project feasible; possibly through phasing, coordinating restoration work with road projects, grant, etc;

*Legal issues that may arise will be analyzed with the input of the Borough Solicitor along with experts in the utility field;

*The issues may be discussed with the Board of Public Utilities should it be deemed necessary to ensure safe, adequate, and proper utility service at a reasonable cost; and

*We will research the feasibility of placing the distribution lines underground along with the phone and cable, which bring a separate set of issues and additional costs.

A meeting is tentatively scheduled with ACE on Tuesday, November 21 to begin this discussion. It may be postposed as that is not only a Council day but also Thanksgiving week 
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which effects the availability of some people. 

The next Planning Board meeting is this Monday, November 13. 

Councilmember Krafczek added that an item discussed at the last Planning Board meeting was we authorized our Solicitor to follow through on redrafting an ordinance pertaining the established bulkhead line in Stone Harbor. The purpose of this established bulkhead line is to maintain building setback along the Bayfront to allow for visibility and non-obstruction of views along the Bayfront. As part of a category of structures along the Bayfront, pools are included as a structure. The planning board felt with development as it exists now, and the importance of pools to homeowners, that pools should be excluded as an exemption from being designated as a structure. An ordinance will be drafted for Council’s review at the next meeting. 
SUGGESTED CONSTRUCTION ORDINANCE CHANGES

Construction Ordinance Changes: (178-11)

A. No demolition  and no driving of pilings for the period July 1 until the Friday Immediately following Labor Day (Residential & Business District)

B. No Work on any site prior to 8am or after 6pm at any time of year.  No Heavy equipment prior to 9am July 1 through the Friday immediately following Labor day

C. No work at all on Sundays beginning July 1 through the Friday immediately following Labor Day

No Work at all on Memorial Day weekend (Saturday, Sunday and Monday)

No Work on Thanksgiving Day Weekend (Thursday, Friday, Saturday & Sunday)
No Work at all on July 4th
No Work at all on Labor Day weekend (Saturday, Sunday & Monday)

D. Only work related to interior work is allowed on Saturdays from 9am to 5pm from July 1 up to and including the Saturday after Labor Day

E. All Contractor information including Name, Address and Emergency Contact Numbers along with all permits issued must be prominently displayed in a waterproof Box on Construction site. Specific size and location of box shall be determined by Construction Official.

Councilmember Parzych said he stated in previous meetings that these proposed ordinances don’t go far enough. One of the builders, Matt Pappas sent a letter with comments, thoughts and a proposal. Mr. Pappas has some issues with a few, one of the things he proposed was that we sit down with 2 or 3 contractors and go over these proposals and see if we can tweak them.  Councilmember Parzych said we should do that, we don’t know what it takes to build a home. I would feel better if we sat down and listened to their input.  If you look at the responses from SHOPA and the responses from homeowners, 95% of them are about parking, equipment and trailers. What we are proposing doesn’t address any of that. 

Councilmember Kramar said we discussed this at the last meeting. She asked what the definition of “heavy equipment” was.  Also “interior work” can you cut outside, what is interior work?   
Councilmember Krafczek said there may be concern about the demo and pilings because now that is two trades you have to take care of before that deadline cutoff. That could be a little harsh, because now a homeowner has to settle on a property, demo and get pilings in before they can continue the project. He would like to discuss that with the contractors. 

Councilmember Gallagher said that Councilmember Lane said from the beginning that this is a first step. There are other areas of the current ordinance that may be tweaked, we haven’t studied all of them yet as they pertain to the results of the SHOPA survey. Many of the contractors that spoke at the last meeting had questions about the ordinances already in place, size of trailers etc. Her suggested would be now that these have been presented and debated as a Council, think it is time to tweak them change them, do something as a Council but still move forward with meeting with the Contractors. 
Councilmember Lane said we have to remember we all live here and enjoy it year round. This is going to help all the tourist we rely on, all the people who rent these homes, and want to enjoy the peace and quiet of a vacation and they can’t because there are things going on around them throughout the week they are here. 
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Councilmember Parzych said we need to do this and do it right. We are approaching winter and we have another 6 weeks or so to do this, and it won’t affect anything. We don’t have tourist here now in Dec and Jan. To meet with a select group of these people and have a discussion and talk through the other things, like parking and equipment storage. If we are going to be fixing things in the Ordinance we can look at these things as well. We should sit down and hear what they have to say and then move forward. Only asking for another month or so. 

Councilmember Rich agreed with what Councilmember Gallagher said. This is a very good first step and she would vote positive on this tonight. The other construction ordinances should be consolidate in one spot. We are not talking about parking right now. 

Councilmember Lane said we are making this too big of a problem. We should sit down and meet, but everything is getting convoluted. This needs to be addressed and we should bring it forward at the next meeting and it either passes or it doesn’t.  Then we sit down and talk with them. 

Mayor said no one is disagreeing with the items, the only disagreement is whether to bring them forward in the next month or not. What is the down side of taking our time and reviewing the entire ordinance and everything to do with construction now that our season is over and doing it once and doing it right and hearing from folks first. 

Councilmember Parzych said what is the rush? Councilmember Lane said we are convoluting the whole picture, the ordinances in existence will take time to hash out. This is supposed to be the first step.
Mayor said Councilmember Parzych said bring it up for first reading, but it won’t continue without meeting with police, construction officials, etc.  Councilmember Parzych agreed and said before we do a final, we hold the meetings. 

Mayor said we will prepare it for first reading in two weeks, in the meantime we will set up some meetings as it moves forward.  

Discussion
None
Upon motion of




Councilmember Joan Kramar  
Seconded by 





Councilmember Ray Parzych
That the Work Session of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:40 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2017
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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